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An analog-to-digital converter outputs a reliable digital 
value corresponding to an input analog value Without regard 
to variation of process, temperature and driving voltage. The 
analog-to-digital converter includes a voltage comparator 
for comparing an input voltage With a comparison voltage, 
a binary up/doWn counter for up/doWn converting an out 
putted binary digital code based on the comparison result of 
the voltage comparator, a digital-to-analog converting unit 
for converting the binary digital code that is transferred from 
the up/doWn counter as the comparison voltage by using a 
bias voltage and an offset voltage and for outputting a 
feedback upper threshold voltage and a feedback loWer 
threshold voltage, and a feedback bias unit for comparing 
the feedback upper threshold voltage With an upper thresh 
old voltage having the maximum level of the input voltage 
to output the bias voltage and comparing the feedback loWer 
threshold voltage With a loWer threshold voltage having the 
minimum level of the input voltage to output the offset 
voltage. 
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ANALOG-TO-DIGITAL CONVERTER 

FIELD OF INVENTION 

[0001] The present invention relates to a semiconductor 
integrated circuit; and, more particularly, to an analog-to 
digital converter in a semiconductor integrated circuit. 

DESCRIPTION OF PRIOR ART 

[0002] An analog-to-digital converter for converting an 
analog value to a digital value is a necessity in a semicon 
ductor integrated circuit that should convert data to digital 
data for processing. 

[0003] There are various kinds of the analog-to-digital 
converter for converting the analog value to the digital 
value, such as a dual-slope analog-to-digital converter, a 
tracking analog-to-digital converter, a ?ash analog-to-digital 
converter, a sigma-delta analog-to-digital converter and the 
like. 

[0004] Among them, the tracking analog-to-digital con 
verter facilitates very high resolution With small circuit area 
and small current consumption but has a shortcoming of so 
loW bandWidth. 

[0005] FIG. 1 is a block diagram shoWing a conventional 
analog-to-digital converter. 

[0006] Referring to FIG. 1, in the operation of the con 
ventional analog-to-digital converter, a voltage comparator 
21 of the conventional analog-to-digital converter compares 
an input voltage Vt With a comparison voltage Vin. Subse 
quently, a binary up/doWn counter 22 counts up or doWn a 
binary digital signal having 8 bits depending on the com 
parison result from the voltage comparator 21. The binary 
up/doWn counter 22 includes a register for storing a digital 
value corresponding to an initial analog value to count up or 
doWn the 8-bit binary digital signal depending on the voltage 
level from the voltage comparator 21. 

[0007] Then, a code converting unit 25 converts upper 6 
bits of the binary digital signal from the binary up/doWn 
counter 22 to a thermometer code to output to a segment 
digital-to-analog converting unit 27. On the other hand, a 
delay delays the remaining loWer 2 bits of the binary digital 
signal to output to a binary digital-to-analog converting unit 
28, by the time for Which the code converting unit 25 
converts the code. 

[0008] The reason Why the upper 6 bits of the binary 
digital signal from the binary up/doWn counter 22 are 
converted to the thermometer code to output to the segment 
digital-to-analog converting unit 27 is to reduce glitch that 
can be generated if the binary digital signal is directly 
outputted to the digital-to-analog converting unit 27 Without 
converting. 
[0009] HoWever, because circuit area Will be increased too 
much if all the 8 bits of the binary digital signal from the 
binary up/doWn counter 22 are converted to the thermometer 
code, only the upper 6 bits of the binary digital signal are 
converted to the thermometer code to output to the segment 
digital-to-analog converting unit 27. 

[0010] The folloWing Table 1 shoWs an eXample of the 
thermometer code. As shoWn, the thermometer code decodes 
the binary digital signal and outputs a number of high level 
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signals corresponding to Weightings. When the thermometer 
code decoded digital signal is converted to the analog signal, 
the glitch of the signal, Which can be generated in converting 
operation, may be signi?cantly reduced. 

TABLE 1 

Binary Thermometer code 

[0011] Continuously, the segment digital-to-analog con 
verting unit 27 outputs a ?rst analog signal Va corresponding 
to the thermometer code digital signal and the binary digital 
to-analog converting unit 28 converts the binary digital 
signal outputted from the delay 26 to a second analog signal 
Vb. 

[0012] Then, a digital-to-analog converter (DAC) load 29 
combines the ?rst and second analog signals Va, Vb from the 
segment digital-to-analog converting unit 27 and the binary 
digital analog converting unit 28 to output as one analog 
signal. Here, the outputted analog signal is buffered by an 
operational ampli?er 24 to output the comparison voltage 
Vin. 

[0013] On the other hand, a conversion controlling unit 23 
controls enable states of the voltage comparator 21 and the 
binary up/doWn counter 22 in response to an inputted enable 
control signal T_enable. The conversion controlling unit 23 
controls the analog-to-digital converter 20 to operate only if 
an analog value is to be converted to a digital value. Though 
the analog-to-digital converter 20 in FIG. 1 outputs 8-bit 
digital signal corresponding to the input voltage Vt having 
an analog value, the number of bits of the digital value can 
be adjusted depending on circuit construction. 

[0014] Here, the converted digital value may be used in 
any other circuit for its purpose. For eXample, if the input 
voltage Vt is a voltage for Which temperature is sensed 
during the operation, refresh period for the semiconductor 
memory device may be adjusted by using the converted 
digital value. 

[0015] When the memory device has various periods for 
the refresh operation depending on temperature, current 
consumption in the refresh operation can be signi?cantly 
reduced, for Which the temperature sensing voltage is con 
verted to the digital value and the period of the refresh 
operation is determined by using the converted digital value. 

[0016] For this, the input voltage corresponding to the 
sensed temperature should be accurately converted to the 
digital value. 

[0017] HoWever, the input voltage can be varied according 
to the driving voltage of the semiconductor device. Further, 
the voltage level of the input voltage can be varied due to 
variation of semiconductor device manufacturing process. 
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[0018] Therefore, even though the input voltage is accu 
rately converted to the digital value in the analog-to-digital 
converter shoWn in FIG. 1, the converted digital value could 
not re?ect the sensed analog value exactly. 

[0019] In the above example for adjusting the period of the 
refresh operation by sensing operation temperature, the 
input voltage could be inputted in various levels and, accord 
ingly, the refresh period could be adjusted by the various 
converted digital values, Which leads unnecessary current 
consumption. 

SUMMARY OF INVENTION 

[0020] It is, therefore, an object of the present invention to 
provide an analog-to-digital converter capable of outputting 
a reliable digital value corresponding to an input analog 
value Without regard to variation of process, temperature and 
driving voltage. 
[0021] In accordance With an aspect of the present inven 
tion, there is provided an analog-to-digital converter for use 
in a semiconductor device, including a voltage comparator 
for comparing an input voltage With a comparison voltage, 
a binary up/doWn counter for up/doWn converting an out 
putted binary digital code based on the comparison result of 
the voltage comparator, a digital-to-analog converting unit 
for converting the binary digital code that is transferred from 
the up/doWn counter as the comparison voltage by using a 
bias voltage and an offset voltage and for outputting a 
feedback upper threshold voltage and a feedback loWer 
threshold voltage, and a feedback bias unit for comparing 
the feedback upper threshold voltage With an upper thresh 
old voltage having the maximum level of the input voltage 
to output the bias voltage and comparing the feedback loWer 
threshold voltage With a loWer threshold voltage having the 
minimum level of the input voltage to output the offset 
voltage. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

[0022] The above and other objects and features of the 
present invention Will become apparent from the folloWing 
description of preferred embodiments taken in conjunction 
With the accompanying draWings, in Which: 

[0023] FIG. 1 is a block diagram shoWing a conventional 
analog-to-digital converter; 

[0024] FIG. 2 is a block diagram shoWing an analog-to 
digital converter in accordance With the present invention; 

[0025] FIG. 3 is a block diagram shoWing an analog-to 
digital converter according to a preferred embodiment; 

[0026] FIG. 4 is a circuit diagram shoWing a feedback bias 
unit shoWn in FIG. 3; 

[0027] FIG. 5 is a block diagram shoWing a digital-to 
analog converting unit shoWn in FIG. 3; 

[0028] FIGS. 6A and 6B are circuit diagrams shoWing a 
digital-to-analog converting unit shoWn in FIG. 3; and 

[0029] FIG. 7 is a Waveform diagram shoWing an opera 
tion of an analog-to-digital converter shoWn in FIG. 3. 

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF INVENTION 

[0030] Hereinafter, an analog-to-digital converter for use 
in a semiconductor device in accordance With the present 
invention Will be described in detail referring to the accom 
panying draWings. 
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[0031] FIG. 2 is a block diagram shoWing an analog-to 
digital converter in accordance With the present invention. 

[0032] Referring to FIG. 2, the analog-to-digital converter 
of the present invention receives not only an input voltage 
vtemp having external analog information but also an upper 
threshold voltage and a loWer threshold voltage for gener 
ating the input voltage Vtemp. 

[0033] Accordingly, the analog-to-digital converter of the 
present invention has the upper and loWer threshold voltages 
When the input voltage Vtemp is sensed so that the analog 
to-digital converter can output a digital value corresponding 
to exact analog information of the input voltage. 

[0034] FIG. 3 is a block diagram shoWing an analog-to 
digital converter according to a preferred embodiment. 

[0035] Referring to FIG. 3, the analog-to-digital converter 
200 includes a voltage comparator 250 for comparing an 
input voltage Vtemp With a comparison voltage Vin, a binary 
up/doWn counter 220 for counting up or doWn a binary 
digital code depending on the comparison result from the 
voltage comparator 250, a digital-to-analog converting unit 
210 for converting the binary digital code that is transferred 
from the up/doWn counter 220 to the comparison voltage Vin 
by using a bias voltage Vbias and an offset voltage Vos, and 
for outputting a feedback upper threshold voltage Vu_f 
having the voltage level of the comparison voltage Vin When 
the binary digital code is the maximum and outputting a 
feedback loWer threshold voltage Vd_f having the voltage 
level of the comparison voltage Vin When the binary digital 
code is the minimum, and a feedback bias unit 290 for 
comparing the feedback upper threshold voltage Vu_f With 
the upper threshold voltage Vu having the maximum level of 
the input voltage Vtemp to output the bias voltage Vbias and 
for comparing the feedback loWer threshold voltage Vd_f 
With the loWer threshold voltage Vd having the minimum 
level of the input voltage Vtemp. 

[0036] Further, the analog-to-digital converter of the 
present invention includes a code converting unit 230 for 
converting the code from the binary up/doWn counter 220 to 
a thermometer code to output to the digital-to-analog con 
verting unit 210. 

[0037] Additionally, the code converting unit 230 includes 
a thermometer code converting unit 231 for converting the 
binary digital code corresponding to the upper 6 bits of the 
output of the up/doWn counter 220 to the thermometer code, 
and a dummy converting unit 232 for delaying the remaining 
2 bits of the digital code that are not converted in the code 
converting unit 231 While the code converting unit 231 
performs conversion. 

[0038] Moreover, the digital-to-analog converting unit 
210 includes a segment digital-to-analog converting unit 211 
for converting the thermometer code from the code convert 
ing unit 230 to a ?rst analog value Ia1 and for outputting the 
?rst analog value Ia1 corresponding to the maximum value 
of the thermometer code as a ?rst dummy analog value Ib1, 
a binary digital-to-analog converting unit 212 for converting 
the binary digital code from the dummy converting unit 240 
to a second analog value Ia2 and for outputting the second 
analog value Ia2 corresponding to the maximum of the 
binary digital code as a second dummy analog value Ib2, a 
main loading unit 214 for generating the comparison voltage 
Vin by using the ?rst and second analog values Ia1, Ia2, a 
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dummy main loading unit 215 for outputting the feedback 
upper threshold voltage Vu_f by using the ?rst and second 
dummy analog values Ib1, Ib2, a dummy offset cell 213 for 
?oWing dummy offset current Ic corresponding to the offset 
voltage Vos, and a dummy offset loading unit 216 for 
outputting the feedback loWer threshold voltage Vd_f by 
using the dummy offset current Ic. 

[0039] Here, the ?rst and second analog values Ia1, Ia2 are 
the current ?oWing through the main loading unit 214 and 
the ?rst and second dummy analog values Ib1, Ib2 are the 
current ?oWing through the dummy main loading unit 214. 

[0040] Furthermore, the analog-to-digital converter 200 
includes an oscillator 280 for outputting a clock Waveform 
for determining the operation period of the voltage com 
parator 250. Here, it is assumed that the oscillator 280 is 
operated at 10 MHZ and enabled by an enable signal ADCen 
from a refresh period controlling unit 300. The analog-to 
digital converter 200 can operates only if the enable signal 
ACDen is inputted to activate the oscillator 280 to input the 
clock Waveform to the voltage comparator 250. 

[0041] In addition, the analog-to-digital converter 200 
includes a delay 295 for delaying the clock Waveform from 
the oscillator 280 by a predetermined time to operate the 
up/doWn counter 220 after a predetermined time from the 
operation of the voltage comparator 250. 

[0042] Further, the analog-to-digital converter 200 
includes a register 270 for latching the digital code from the 
up/doWn counter 220. 

[0043] FIG. 4 is a circuit diagram shoWing a feedback bias 
unit shoWn in FIG. 3. 

[0044] Referring to FIG. 4, the feedback bias unit 290 
includes an operational ampli?er op_amp4 receiving the 
upper threshold voltage Vu and the feedback upper threshold 
voltage Vu_f to output the bias voltage Vbias, and an 
operational ampli?er op_amp5 receiving the loWer threshold 
voltage Vd and the feedback loWer threshold Vd_f to output 
the offset voltage Vos. 

[0045] FIG. 5 is a block diagram shoWing a digital-to 
analog converting unit shoWn in FIG. 3. 

[0046] Referring to FIG. 5, the segment digital-to-analog 
converting unit 211 includes a plurality of unit cells, each 
?oWing a predetermined amount of current in response to 
one bit signal of the thermometer code, depending on the bit 
number of the thermometer code that is outputted from the 
code converting unit 230, an offset cell for ?oWing offset 
current in response to the offset voltage Vos, a plurality of 
dummy cells, the number of the dummy cells being equal to 
the number of the unit cells, the dummy cells being arranged 
alternately With the unit cells for ?oWing current having the 
same current amount as the current ?oWing through the 
plurality of unit cells, and a second dummy offset cell for 
?oWing dummy offset current having the same current 
amount as the offset current that ?oWs the offset cell. The 
sum of the current that ?oWs the plurality of the dummy cells 
and the second dummy offset cell is outputted as the ?rst 
dummy analog value. 

[0047] The binary digital-to-analog converting unit 212 
includes a binary converting unit for converting the 2-bit 
digital signal L0, L1 from the dummy converting unit to the 
second analog value Ia2, and a dummy binary converting 
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unit for outputting the second analog value Ia2 correspond 
ing to the maXimum value of the 2-bit digital signal L0, L1 
as the second dummy analog value Ib2. 

[0048] The main loading unit 214 outputs the comparison 
voltage Va corresponding to the ?rst and second analog 
values Ia1, Ia2, and the dummy main loading unit 215 
outputs the feedback upper threshold voltage Vu_f corre 
sponding to the ?rst and second dummy analog values Ib1, 
Ib2. 

[0049] The dummy loading unit 216 outputs the feedback 
loWer threshold voltage Vd_f corresponding to the current Ic 
?oWing the dummy offset cell 213. 

[0050] FIGS. 6A and 6B are circuit diagrams shoWing a 
digital-to-analog converter shoWn in FIG. 3. 

[0051] Referring to FIG. 6A, the unit cell 211 includes a 
sWitch 211_1a turned on in response to one bit signal SW1 
of the thermometer code, and a current source 211_1b 
coupled to the sWitch 211_1a for ?oWing the current corre 
sponding to the bias voltage Vbias. 

[0052] The current source 211_1b includes a MOS tran 
sistor MN1 having a gate receiving the bias voltage Vbias. 
The sWitch 211_1a is formed With a MOS transistor MN2. 

[0053] The dummy cell 211_2 includes a dummy sWitch 
MOS transistor MN4 maintaining turned on state and having 
a gate coupled to a poWer voltage VDD, and a dummy 
current source MOS transistor MN3 serially coupled to the 
dummy sWitch MOS transistor MN4 and having a gate 
receiving the bias voltage Vbias. 

[0054] The offset cell has an offset MOS transistor MN5 
having a gate receiving the offset voltage Vos. 

[0055] The second dummy offset cell has a dummy offset 
MOS transistor MN6 having a gate receiving the offset 
voltage Vos. The dummy offset cell has a dummy offset 
MOS transistor MN7 having a gate receiving the offset 
voltage Vos. 

[0056] The main loading unit 214 includes a diode 
coupled MOS transistor MNS having one end coupled to the 
poWer voltage VDD and the other end commonly coupled to 
the plurality of the unit cells and the offset cell for ?oWing 
the ?rst current Ia corresponding to the current amount 
?oWing through the plurality of the unit cells and the offset 
cell, a MOS transistor MN9 having one end coupled to the 
poWer voltage VDD and forming a current mirror With the 
MOS transistor MNS, and a resistor Ra having one end 
coupled to the other end of the MOS transistor MN9 and the 
other end coupled to a ground voltage VSS. The voltage Va 
corresponding to the ?rst analog value is outputted from the 
one end of the resistor Ra. 

[0057] The dummy main loading unit 215 includes a 
diode-coupled MOS transistor MN10 having one end 
coupled to the poWer voltage VDD and the other end 
commonly coupled to the plurality of the dummy cells and 
the dummy offset cell to How the second current Ib corre 
sponding to the current amount ?oWing through the plurality 
of the dummy cells and the ?rst dummy offset cell, a MOS 
transistor MN11 having one end coupled to the poWer 
voltage VDD and forming a current mirror With the MOS 
transistor MN10, and a resistor Rb having one end coupled 
to the other end of the MOS transistor MN11 and the other 
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end coupled to the ground voltage VSS. The feedback upper 
threshold voltage Vu_f is outputted from the one end of the 
resistor Rb. 

[0058] The dummy loading unit 216 includes a diode 
coupled MOS transistor MN12 having one end coupled to 
the poWer voltage VDD and the other end coupled to the 
second dummy offset cell to How the current Ic correspond 
ing to the current amount ?oWing through the second 
dummy offset cell, a MOS transistor MN13 having one end 
coupled to the poWer voltage VDD and forming a current 
mirror With the MOS transistor MN13, and a resistor Rc 
having one end coupled to the other end of the MOS 
transistor MN13 and the other end coupled to the ground 
voltage VSS. The feedback loWer threshold voltage Vd_f is 
outputted from the one end of the resistor Rc. 

[0059] Referring to FIG. 6B, the binary converting unit 
includes serially coupled MOS transistors MN15, MN16, 
each having a gate receiving the bias voltage Vbias, a MOS 
transistor MN14 serially coupled to the MOS transistor 
MN15 and having a gate receiving the binary digital signal 
L0, serially coupled four MOS transistor MN18-MN21, and 
a MOS transistor MN17 serially coupled to the MOS 
transistor MN18 and having a gate receiving the binary 
digital signal L1. 

[0060] The dummy binary converting unit has the same 
construction as the binary converting unit eXcept that the 
dummy binary converting unit receives the poWer voltage 
VDD instead of the binary digital signal. 

[0061] FIG. 7 is a Waveform diagram shoWing operations 
of an analog-to-digital converter shoWn in FIG. 3. It Will be 
described in detail for the operations of the analog-to-digital 
converter of the present invention With reference to FIGS. 5 
to 7. 

[0062] First, the voltage comparator 250 compares the 
input voltage Vtemp from the temperature sensor 100 With 
the comparison voltage Vin to output a count-up signal or a 
count-doWn signal. The used voltage comparator 250 is a 
comparator in the form of a rail-to-rail input comparator 
capable of comparing all the levels from the ground voltage 
to the poWer voltage. The input voltage Vtemp has its level 
corresponding to current temperature and the comparison 
voltage Vin has its level corresponding to an initial set value 
in the initial operation and has its level depending on 
temperature corresponding to the refresh operations period 
in the refresh operation. 

[0063] When the analog-to-digital converter 200 initiates 
its operation, the comparison voltage Vin corresponding to 
the initial set digital code is inputted to the voltage com 
parator 250. After one refresh period adjustment, the com 
parison voltage Vin corresponding to the binary digital code 
(corresponding to previous operation temperature) that is 
stored in the register 270 is inputted to the voltage com 
parator 250. 

[0064] Subsequently, the up/doWn counter 220 receives 
the count-up signal CountUp or the count-doWn signal 
CountDoWn from the voltage comparator 250 to count up or 
doWn the 8-bit binary digital code. 

[0065] Then, the code converting unit 230 converts the 
upper 6 bits of the 8-bit digital code from the up/doWn 
counter 220 to the thermometer code and the dummy 
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converting unit 240 delays the loWer 2 bits until the con 
version of the code converting unit 230 is completed. 

[0066] Table 1 shoWs an eXample of the thermometer 
code. Referring to Table 1, When the 6-bit binary digital code 
is converted to the thermometer code, a signal having total 
64 bits is needed. 

[0067] Accordingly, many bits of the code should be 
processed When the digital code is converted into the analog 
value by using the thermometer code, Which leads a complex 
circuit to make it complicated to implement the circuit. 
HoWever, since the thermometer code increases one by one 
With increase of the digital code, monolithic feature can be 
ensured in conversion to the analog value With using the 
thermometer code than direct conversion to the analog value 
With using the binary digital code, and there is little glitch in 
conversion. Further, the sWitches that are included Within the 
digital-to-analog converting unit may be designed to have 
same siZe. 

[0068] The analog-to-digital converter of the present 
embodiment employs a hybrid scheme for converting a 
predetermined number of upper bits (6 bits) to the thermom 
eter code and ?nally to the analog value, and converting the 
remaining loWer bits (2 bits) directly to the analog value, in 
order to prevent the circuit from being complicated depend 
ing on the number of bits that is increased in thermometer 
code conversion. 

[0069] With such a hybrid scheme, the analog-to-digital 
converter minimiZes the glitch in the code conversion and 
improves bandWidth. In other Words, it may obtain bene?t of 
conversion With the thermometer code and bene?t of direct 
conversion With the binary digital code. 

[0070] Continuously, the segment digital analog convert 
ing unit 211 outputs the current Ia1 having the ?rst analog 
value corresponding to the 64 bit thermometer code and the 
binary digital-to-analog converting unit 212 outputs the 
current having the second analog value corresponding to the 
2-bit digital code from the dummy converting unit 240. 

[0071] The main loading unit 214 outputs the comparison 
voltage Vin corresponding to the sum of the current Ia1 
having the ?rst analog value and the current Ia2 having the 
second analog value to the voltage comparator 250. 

[0072] The voltage comparator 250 compares the input 
voltage Vtemp With the comparison voltage Vin to output 
the count-up signal CountUp and the count-doWn signal 
CountDoWn and the up/doWn counter 220 to count up or 
doWn the digital code With this signal. 

[0073] The above procedure is repeated until both of the 
voltages Vtemp, Vin that are inputted to the voltage com 
parator 250 become equal to each other. When the compari 
son voltage Vin is equal to the input voltage Vtemp, the 
digital code that is outputted from the up/doWn counter 220 
is used as information for adjusting the refresh period. On 
the other hand, Whenever there is output change in the output 
of the up/doWn counter 220, the register 270 latches the 
output of the up/doWn counter 220. 

[0074] Continuously, it Will be described for the operation 
of the digital-to-analog converting unit 210. 

[0075] The segment digital-to-analog converting unit 211 
includes 64 unit cells for receiving respective 64 bits of the 
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thermometer code to How the predetermined current. The 
offset cell receives the offset voltage Vos from the tempera 
ture sensing unit 100 to How the offset current. 

[0076] The main loading unit 214 outputs the voltage Va 
corresponding to the summed current Ia of the currents 
?oWing through the unit cells that are turned on by the 64 
bits of the thermometer code and the offset current Ios 
?oWing through the offset cell. 

[0077] Further, the segment digital-to-analog converting 
unit 211 includes 64 dummy cells that are alWays turned on 
and arranged to surround each of the 64 unit cells in 
common centroid pattern to How the current corresponding 
to the current that ?oWs When all the 64 unit cells are turned 
on. The second dummy offset cell ?oWs the current having 
the same amount as the offset current ?oWing through the 
offset cell. The dummy cells arranged alternately With the 
unit cells in common centroid pattern go through substan 
tially same process as the unit cells so that the dummy cells 
can How the same current as the unit cells regardless of 
process variation. 

[0078] The dummy main loading unit 215 outputs the 
feedback upper threshold voltage Vu_f corresponding to a 
current Ib ?oWing through the 64 dummy cells that are 
alWays turned on and the second dummy offset cell. 

[0079] That is, the feedback upper threshold voltage Vu_f 
has the same voltage level as the voltage Va that is outputted 
from the main loading unit 214 When all the 64 unit cells are 
turned on When all the 64 bits of the thermometer code from 
the code converting unit 230 are all high. Accordingly, the 
feedback upper threshold voltage vu_f is outputted to the 
feedback bias unit 290 as representing the voltage When the 
digital code from the analog-to-digital converter 200 is the 
maXimum. 

[0080] The feedback bias unit 290 receives the feedback 
upper threshold Voltage Vu_f and the upper threshold volt 
age Vu to correct the bias voltage Vbias. 

[0081] The dummy offset cell 213 ?oWs the current having 
the same amount as the offset cell and the dummy loading 
unit outputs the feedback loWer threshold voltage Vd_f 
corresponding to the current ?oWing through the dummy 
offset cell to the feedback bias unit 290. 

[0082] Consequently, the feedback loWer threshold volt 
age Vd_f has the same voltage level as the voltage Va that 
is outputted from the main loading unit 214 When the current 
?oWs through no unit cell but the offset cell When all the 64 
bits of the thermometer code are all loW. 

[0083] Accordingly, the feedback loWer threshold voltage 
Vd_f is outputted to the feedback bias unit 290 as repre 
senting the voltage When the digital code from the analog 
to-digital converter 200 is the minimum. The feedback bias 
unit 290 receives the feedback loWer threshold voltage Vd_f 
to correct the offset voltage Vos. 

[0084] As described above, the analog-to-digital converter 
200 of the present embodiment converts the input voltage 
Vtemp to the digital code using the bias voltage Vbias and 
the offset voltage Vos that are outputted from the feedback 
bias unit 290. 
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[0085] Further, the feedback bias unit 290 corrects the bias 
voltage Vbias and the offset voltage Vos by using the 
feedback upper threshold voltage Vu_f and the feedback 
loWer threshold voltage Vd_f that are outputted from the 
digital-to-analog converting unit 210. 

[0086] From this, the analog-to-digital converter of the 
present embodiment determines the bias voltage and the 
offset voltage by using the upper threshold voltage and the 
loWer threshold voltage of the input voltage Vtemp so as to 
convert the analog value to the digital value Without varia 
tion, even if the level of the input voltage Vtemp varies due 
to process or driving voltage variation With having same 
analog information. 

[0087] By using such a digital code as obtained above 
Within the semiconductor device, reliable operations can be 
achieved Without regard to process or driving voltage varia 
tion. 

[0088] Referring continuously to FIG. 7, When the enable 
signal ADDen is inputted as activated, the oscillator 280 
operates to initiate the operation of the voltage comparator 
250 and the up/doWn counter 230. 

[0089] Then, the upper threshold voltage Vu and the loWer 
threshold voltage Vd are inputted to output the bias voltage 
and the offset voltage at t0. Then, the inputted input voltage 
Vtemp is compared With the initially set comparison voltage 
Vin at t1. 

[0090] The analog-to-digital converter 200 repetitively 
compares the input voltage Vtemp With the comparison 
voltage Vin as adjusting the level of the comparison voltage 
Vin. 

[0091] When the input voltage Vtemp is equal to the 
comparison voltage Vin, the comparison is stopped at t2. 
The digital value that is latched at t2 represents accurately 
the analog information in the input voltage Vtemp. Then, the 
enable signal ADDen goes to deactivated state at t3 to stop 
the operation of the oscillator. 

[0092] The analog-to-digital converter of the present 
invention receives the upper threshold voltage and the loWer 
threshold voltage that are used to generate the analog value 
along With the analog value to use as the bias voltage and the 
offset voltage so that the digital value corresponding to the 
inputted analog value can be obtained stably and reliably 
Without regard to process or driving voltage variation. 

[0093] The present application contains subject matter 
related to the Korean patent application No. KR 2004 
11134, ?lled in the Korean Patent Of?ce on Feb. 19, 2004, 
the entire contents of Which being incorporated herein by 
reference. 

[0094] While the present invention has been described 
With respect to the particular embodiments, it Will be appar 
ent to those skilled in the art that various changes and 
modi?cations may be made Without departing from the spirit 
and scope of the invention as de?ned in the folloWing 
claims. 

What is claimed is: 
1. An analog-to-digital converter for use in a semicon 

ductor device, comprising: 

a voltage comparing means for comparing an input volt 
age With a comparison voltage; 
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a binary up/doWn counting means for up/doWn converting 
an outputted binary digital code based on the compari 
son result of the voltage comparing means; 

a digital-to-analog converting means for converting the 
binary digital code of the up/doWn counting means as 
the comparison voltage by using a bias voltage and an 
offset voltage, and for outputting a feedback upper 
threshold voltage and a feedback loWer threshold volt 
age; and 

a feedback bias means for comparing the feedback upper 
threshold voltage With an upper threshold voltage hav 
ing the maXimum level of the input voltage to output 
the bias voltage and comparing the feedback loWer 
threshold voltage With a loWer threshold voltage having 
the minimum level of the input voltage to output the 
offset voltage. 

2. The analog-to-digital converter as recited in claim 1, 
Wherein the feedback bias means includes: 

a ?rst operational ampli?er for receiving the upper thresh 
old voltage and the feedback upper threshold voltage to 
output the bias voltage; and 

a second operational ampli?er for receiving the loWer 
threshold voltage and the feedback loWer threshold 
voltage to output the offset voltage. 

3. The analog-to-digital converter as recited in claim 1, 
further comprising a code converting means for converting 
the code from the binary up/doWn counting means to a 
thermometer code to output to the digital-to-analog convert 
ing means. 

4. The analog-to-digital converter as recited in claim 3, 
Wherein the code converting means includes: 

a thermometer code converting means for converting the 
binary digital code corresponding to a predetermined 
number of the upper bits of the output from the 
up/doWn counting means to the thermometer code; and 

a dummy converting means for delaying the remaining 
part of the binary digital code that are not converted in 
the code converting means While the thermometer code 
converting means performs the code conversion. 

5. The analog-to-digital converter as recited in claim 4, 
Wherein the digital-to-analog converting means includes: 

a segment digital-to-analog converter for converting the 
thermometer code that is converted in the thermometer 
code converting means to a ?rst analog value and 
outputting the ?rst analog value When the thermometer 
code is the maXimum as a ?rst dummy analog value; 

a binary digital-to-analog converting means for convert 
ing the binary digital code from the dummy converting 
means to a second analog value and outputting the 
second analog value When the binary digital code is the 
maXimum as a second dummy analog value; 

a main loading means for generating the comparison 
voltage by using the ?rst and second analog values; 

a dummy main loading means for outputting the feedback 
upper threshold voltage by using the ?rst and second 
dummy analog values; 

a ?rst dummy offset cell for ?oWing dummy offset current 
corresponding to the offset voltage; and 
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a dummy offset loading means for outputting the feedback 
loWer threshold voltage by using the dummy offset 
current. 

6. The analog-to-digital converter as recited in claim 5, 
Wherein the segment digital-to-analog converting means 
includes: 

a plurality of unit cells, each for ?oWing a predetermined 
amount of current in response to one bit signal of the 
thermometer code, depending on the bit number of the 
thermometer code; 

an offset cell for ?oWing the offset current in response to 
the offset voltage; 

a plurality of dummy cells, the number of the dummy 
cells being equal to the number of the unit cells, the 
dummy cells being arranged alternately With the unit 
cells for ?oWing current having the same current 
amount as ?oWing through the plurality of unit cells; 
and 

a second dummy offset cell for ?oWing dummy offset 
current having the same current amount as the offset 
current that ?oWs the offset cell, 

the sum of the current that ?oWs through the plurality of 
the dummy cells and the current that How through 
second dummy offset cell being outputted as the ?rst 
dummy analog value. 

7. The analog-to-digital converter as recited in claim 6, 
Wherein the unit cell includes: 

a sWitch turned on in response to one bit signal of the 
thermometer code; and 

a current source coupled to the sWitch for ?oWing the 
current having the amount corresponding to the bias 
voltage. 

8. The analog-to-digital converter as recited in claim 7, 
Wherein the sWitch includes a MOS transistor. 

9. The analog-to-digital converter as recited in claim 8, 
Wherein the current source includes a MOS transistor having 
a gate receiving the bias voltage. 

10. The analog-to-digital converter as recited in claim 9, 
Wherein the dummy cell includes: 

a dummy sWitch MOS transistor maintained turned on 
alWays; and 

a dummy current source MOS transistor serially coupled 
to the dummy sWitch MOS transistor and having a gate 
receiving the bias voltage. 

11. The analog-to-digital converter as recited in claim 10, 
Wherein the offset cell includes an offset MOS transistor 
having a gate receiving the offset voltage. 

12. The analog-to-digital converter as recited in claim 11, 
Wherein the ?rst dummy offset cell includes a ?rst dummy 
offset MOS transistor having a gate receiving the offset 
voltage. 

13. The analog-to-digital converter as recited in claim 12, 
Wherein the second dummy offset cell includes a second 
dummy offset MOS transistor having a gate receiving the 
offset voltage. 

14. The analog-to-digital converter as recited in claim 13, 
Wherein the main loading means includes: 

a ?rst diode-coupled MOS transistor having one end 
coupled to a poWer voltage and the other end com 
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monly coupled to the plurality of unit cells and the 
offset cell to How current corresponding to the current 
amount that ?oWs through the plurality of unit cells and 
the offset cell; 

a second MOS transistor having one end coupled to the 
poWer voltage for forming a current mirror With the 
?rst MOS transistor; and 

a ?rst resistor having one end coupled to the other end of 
the second MOS transistor and the other end coupled to 
a ground voltage, 

the voltage corresponding to the ?rst analog value being 
outputted from the one end of the resistor. 

15. The analog-to-digital converter as recited in claim 14, 
Wherein the dummy main loading means includes: 

a third diode-coupled MOS transistor having one end 
coupled to the poWer voltage and the other end com 
monly coupled to the plurality of the dummy cells and 
the dummy offset cell to How the current corresponding 
to the current amount ?oWing through the plurality of 
dummy cells and the ?rst dummy offset cell; 

a fourth transistor having one end coupled to the poWer 
voltage for forming a current mirror With the third 
MOS transistor; and 

a second resistor having one end coupled to the other end 
of the fourth transistor and the other end coupled to the 
ground voltage, 

the feedback upper threshold voltage being outputted 
from the one end of the second resistor. 

16. The analog-to-digital converter as recited in claim 15, 
Wherein the dummy loading means includes: 

a ?fth MOS transistor having one end coupled to the 
poWer voltage and the other end coupled to the second 
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dummy offset cell to How the current corresponding to 
the current amount ?oWing through the dummy offset 
cell; 

a siXth MOS transistor having one end coupled the poWer 
voltage for forming a current mirror With the ?fth MOS 
transistor; and 

a third resistor having one end coupled to the other end of 
the siXth MOS transistor and the other end coupled to 
the ground voltage, 

the feedback loWer threshold voltage being outputted 
from the one end of the third resistor. 

17. The analog-to-digital converter as recited in claim 16, 
further comprising an oscillator for outputting a clock Wave 
form to determine the operation period of the voltage 
comparing means. 

18. The analog-to-digital converter as recited in claim 17, 
further comprising a delay for delaying the clock Waveform 
of the oscillator by a predetermined time so that the up/doWn 
counting means can operates after a predetermined time 
from the operation of the voltage comparing means. 

19. The analog-to-digital converter as recited in claim 18, 
further comprising a register for latching the digital code 
from the up/doWn counting means. 

20. The analog-to-digital converter as recited in claim 1, 
Wherein the digital-to-analog converting means outputs the 
feedback upper threshold voltage having the voltage level of 
the comparison voltage When the binary digital code is the 
maXimum value and the feedback loWer threshold voltage 
having the voltage level of the comparison voltage When the 
binary digital code is the minimum value. 


